
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 2021
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Rebecca H. Pine, Chair; Alison S. Manugian, Vice Chair; Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk; Joshua A. Degen, Member; John F. Reilly, Member
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant; Patricia Dufresne, Town Accountant; Melisa Doig, HR Director; 
Ms. Pine called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and reviewed the agenda.  
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Mr. Cunningham said that the Groton Center would be hosting a COVID vaccination clinic on Wednesday in conjunction with Ayer Family Pharmacy. He outlined the criteria for receiving a booster or an initial shot.
Ms. Pine said that they had an ongoing issue with a number of complaints relative to a sign on Gay Road. Mr. Haddad said that they had received 20-25 complaints about a profane sign on the property relative to the President. He said that they looked at court cases, ACLU cases who all upheld the signs displaying negative offensive profanity about the President. He said that the Building Commissioner asked the homeowner to consider taking the sign down, adding he would not. Ms. Pine read a statement in the record regarding this. 
Ms. Manugian asked if they had the ability to exclude profanity in their regulations. Mr. Haddad said that Town Counsel asked what the sign bylaw said but was not sure what they could limit as far as political signs. Mr. Cunningham said it was unfortunate but encouraged the homeowner to reflect on what his message was. 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Mr. Haddad said that the Board had previously established a mask mandate for all Town employee's and Town Buildings. He said he wanted to spend some time reviewing the mandate and establishing criteria in which the Select Board would consider removing the mandate, noting that the Department of Education had extended the universal mask mandate for most public schools through January 15, 2022. He said he had spoken with the Fire Chief who had recommended that when the Town hit a rolling average of under 20 cases over a 14-day period, the Board consider removing the mandate. Mr. Haddad said that they had 20 cases when the mask mandate was instituted.
Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board consider removing the mask mandate for members of their Police and Fire Departments adding this requirement would not change the Fire Department policies that requires the use of masks while caring for the sick and injured. He said he had been approached by the Police Union about removing the mandate due to the difficulty their officers have when dealing with the public in many of their duties, most of which were outdoor. He said that voice commands, among other things were difficult to understand when masked. He added that all of their officers and firefighters were fully vaccinated.  
Ms. Manugian asked what he envisioned if they were to go lower than 20 cases for a couple of weeks and go up again. Mr. Haddad said that he hated to bounce back and forth but that was a possibility.  Mr. Degen asked if the Board of Health had had a chance to weigh in. Mr. Haddad said that all along, when he had come to the Board with a recommendation, he had gone to the Fire Chief for his guidance on this. Mr. Degen said he would like to see a recommendation from the Board of Health. Mr. Haddad said that the Board of Health had not taken action to require masks mandates for the entire Town. Ms. Pine asked the Board of Health to consider a more sweeping mask mandate and what data points they should look at to lessen the mask mandate. Mr. Degen said they needed guidance from the Board of Health and Nashoba Associated Boards of Health. 
2. Mr. Haddad said that based on the FY 2023 Budget Guidance provided to him by the Select Board and Finance Committee at their October 18th meeting, he had drafted budget preparation instructions that would be provided to all Departments, Boards, Committees and Commissions on November 2nd.  He said that budgets would be due on November 22nd and budget meetings would be held the following week. He reviewed the budget guidance memo that would go out tomorrow. 
3. Mr. Haddad said that with regard to the FY 2023 Budget, he would schedule time on all future Agendas for updates on the Budget. He said that he, Patricia DuFresne, and Dawn Dunbar met with School Superintendent Laura Chesson and Finance Director Sherry Kersey to discuss the School District's Plans for FY 2023. He said that the 5.01% increase that he had set aside in their initial projections was in line with the District's projections for FY 23.  That said, the Regional School Committee would be providing budget guidance to the Superintendent in the next few weeks and the Superintendent and Business Manager would be able to provide him with an estimated assessment in early December, which will allow him to finalize his proposed budget by December 31, 2021. Mr. Haddad added that he had invited the Fire Chief to the Board’s meeting of November 15th to update the Board on issues related to the short- and long­term goals of the Department with regard to staffing.
4. Mr. Haddad said that now that Town Meeting had concluded, he wanted to take a few moments to provide the Board with follow-up/action items concerning Town Meeting. He asked the Board to consider the following:

A. Highway Vacancy: Mr. Haddad said that Town Meeting had funded and approved filling the Highway Truck Driver/Laborer Position that was eliminated from the original Fiscal Year 2022 Budget. He said that they were in the process of filling the position. He said that their practice was to post the position internally, and then advertise in several local publications (at a cost of about $2,500). He said that within the last several months, they had advertised for vacancies in the Highway Department and made two appointments. He said that during this last advertisement, there was an individual who applied who was highly considered for the vacancy and was the runner-up for the position. Mr. Haddad said that given the fact they had advertised vacancies recently, he wanted to forgo advertising the vacancy and reach out to the runner-up to see if he was still interested. Mr. Haddad said that this would not only save money, but allow them to get someone on board before the busy winter plowing season. Mr. Haddad asked the Board to allow him to forgo advertising and let him contact this individual for appointment consideration. 
Mr. Degen said he didn’t like the concept of reaching out to someone. He said that this didn’t pass the sniff test. Mr. Reilly said he didn’t have an issue with reaching out to him. Mr. Haddad said that if he wasn’t interested, they would advertise. Ms. Manugian said she was with Mr. Degen adding it had been more than a couple of months. Ms. Pine said that a lot had changed since February. Mr. Degen said that changing the advertising protocols to find a cheaper method was worth exploring. Ms. Doig explained the advertising process they used. Ms. Pine said that they should follow their policy. 
B. Town Clerk Special Legislation: Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board vote to petition the General Court with the approved legislation. He asked that the Board vote that "the General Court may make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Select Board approves amendments thereto before enactment by the General Court, which amendments shall be within the public purposes of said petition; or take any action relative thereto".

Ms. Pine said it was in their interest to get this moving as quickly as possible. 

Mr. Degen moved that the Board petition the General Court for Town Clerk Special Legislation as outlined in Item B of the Town Managers report. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 



Mr. Haddad reviewed the process moving forward. 

C. Transfer of Land to the Housing Authority: Mr. Haddad said that he had discussed this transfer with Town Counsel. He said that there were a few steps that had to take place before the transfer could happen. He said that the Board first needed to set the value at which the Town would transfer the land. He said that the current assessed value was $26,400. He said that since the Town Meeting had authorized the Select Board to transfer the land to another governmental agency, he asked the Board to set the transfer value at $0. He said that the second thing that needed to be done would be to advertise the potential transfer in the Central Register. He said that once this was done, the Board could approve the deed and transfer the land. Mr. Haddad said that he had asked Town Counsel to draft the deed, including the five-year return provision.
Mr. Degen moved that the Board set a transfer of land to the Groton Housing Authority as authorized by Town Meeting for a transfer value of $1 and authorize Town Manager to advertise in the Central Register. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

5. Ms. Pine talked briefly about the nice job the Commissioners of Trust Funds had done creating the booklet that was handed out at Town. Ms. Pine said she had also asked the Town Clerk for information relative to the Board of Registrars so that they and the public could better understand the history behind it and the Town’s demographics. 

6. Mr. Haddad reviewed the Board’s meeting schedule for the next few weeks. 

SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
1. Mr. Haddad asked the Board to consider approving a one-day Beer and Wine License for the Friends of Prescott for the Felt and Sip Event to be held on Thursday, November 18, 2021 from 6:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m.

Ms. Manugian made the motion. Mr. Cunningham seconded. The motion carried unanimously. 

2. Zoning Amendment - Marijuana Establishments: Mr. Haddad said that now that Town Meeting had approved the Zoning Amendment to allow for the Sale of Recreational Marijuana in the Town of Groton, the Board needed to establish a process on who and how the Town would enter into Host Community Agreements (HCA) with companies interested in establishing a retail store here in Groton. He said that according to their Zoning Bylaw, the Board could award up to four HCA's (equal to the number of All-Alcoholic Package Store Licenses issued), however, two marijuana establishments could not be within 500 feet (property line to property line) of the “property boundary line of any lot in use as a pre-existing public or private pre-school, school providing education in kindergarten or any grades 1 through 12, junior college, college, licensed day-care center, church, library, park, playground, or other marijuana establishment”. Mr. Haddad said that given the fact that marijuana retail stores could only be in a General Business District, this essentially limited the location to the Four Corners area (Mill Run Plaza was eliminated due to the location of the Day Care Business in that district). He said that two firms had reached out to the Town expressing an interest in coming to Groton. 
Mr. Degen said he heard there was an adult daycare at the Four Corners and asked if their zoning bylaw restricted adult daycares also. Ms. Manugian said that they were getting close to this area being not eligible. 
Mr. Haddad requested that the Select Board allow him to advertise that the Board was interested in receiving Letters of Interest for businesses interested in entering into an HCA in Groton. Mr. Haddad said he further recommended that they require the following in the Letters of Interest adding he ran this by Town Counsel for his input:
A. Have entered into a Lease Agreement/Ownership of a property in the General Business District.

B. Have gone through permitting for a recreational marijuana license with the Cannabis Control Commission.

C. Outline the terms of a potential HCA with the Town of Groton.

D. Provide background information of the principals of the business.

He said he would make the deadline for letters of interest at the end of the month. Mr. Degen said they spoke about issuing an RFP for an HCA. Mr. Haddad said he wanted to shorten the process and not issue an RFP. He said that this would ask for the same requirements. Mr. Degen said that they could award a bid to the highest bidder. Mr. Haddad said that they wanted to avoid bidding wars adding towns were getting in trouble following that process. Mr. Cunningham said that the regulations of the CCC limited what the HCA could include. He said it had to include items that would lessen the impact to the Town such as cost of inspections, etc. Mr. Reilly said that if there were only one or two properties in town available, the rest of the criteria didn’t matter. Ms. Pine said that the rest of the criteria was how they would work out the HCA. Mr. Cunningham said that this also gave them an opportunity to perform background checks on applicants. Mr. Haddad said that the process with the CCC took 18 months and why he wanted to move on this. Ms. Manugian said that because this was their first time moving through the process, she thought they needed to go through an RFP process. Ms. Pine asked what they would get out of an RFP rather than this process. Ms. Manugian said that it would spell things out more clearly for her. Mr. Haddad said that the criteria in the RFP would be the same as the letter of interest. Mr. Cunningham said that the Board would get to review the letters of interest and vet the applicants.  
Mr. Haddad asked the Select Board to allow him to advertise that the Board was interested in receiving Letters of Interest for businesses interested in entering into an HCA in Groton.  Mr. Haddad said that these would be reviewed in public open session by the Board. Discussion ensued. 
Mr. Degen suggested that they reach out to a minimum of 5 companies and advertise it on their website. Mr. Haddad said that they would put him in an uncomfortable place of handpicking companies. Ms. Pine said she was uneasy putting a number on this. She said that advertising it in maybe the newspaper and online was okay with her. 
Mr. Haddad asked the Select Board to allow him to advertise that the Board is interested in receiving Letters of Interest for businesses interested in entering into an HCA in Groton subject to the criteria as laid out in the Town Manager’s report. 

Mr. Cunningham made the motion. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. The motion carried 4-1 with Ms. Manugian against.
OTHER BUSINESS

1. Mr. Haddad said that the redistricting was still being looked at. He said that the Board voted new precinct lines and set the three districts. He said that the State House had a committee that set districts for house and senate seats which was separate from what the Secretary of State was setting. Mr. Haddad said that 145 voters in precinct three would be in a different house district than the rest of the precinct. Mr. Haddad said that they were able to shrink it down to about 45 voters. Mr. Haddad asked for permission for him, Ms. Pine and Mr. Bouchard to send letters everyday if necessary to get all of Groton under one Representative. 
Ms. Manugian made that motion. Mr. Degen seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

2. Mr. Degen moved to reconsider the vote on marijuana HCA. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. 

Mr. Degen said after thinking about what they had just voted on, he said that they only had one shot at this. He said that they needed the right owners, and the right facility to make this work. He cited the issues with Boynton Meadows as an example of wanting to get this right this time. He said that by crafting an RFP with everything they expected, this would increase the likelihood of success in the Town of Groton. Mr. Cunningham said that they were covered by the criteria and was not thew same as Boynton Meadows. He said that the applicants would have to be vetted and they could look at other communities. 

Ms. Pine, Mr. Cunningham and Mr. Reilly were opposed. Mr. Degen and Ms. Manugian were in favor. 

Ms. Manugian requested that the process be put in writing and be clear to the public and the Board. Ms. Pine asked if Ms. Manugian would put something in writing adding she had thoughts that she wanted to see clarified. Mr. Haddad said he would be happy to talk to Ms. Manugian offline about this.
3. Mr. Haddad said that they had 2 vacancies on the CPAC. He said that they interviewed 2 candidates today who were both outstanding. He said that they had one more interview last week. He said that because he wanted to get these vacancies filled next week, he asked to put this on the November 8th agenda even though they wouldn’t know the two candidate’s names right before the meeting. 
ON-GOING ISSUES
A. Mr. Haddad said he sent the PFAS results out to the Board adding they were excellent results and well below the threshold. 
B. Mr. Haddad said that they sent in their application for $200K adding he didn’t know when they would hear. He said that they also filed their Complete Streets application also. 

C. Mr. Haddad said that the elementary school project was moving forward nicely adding they would be before the Planning Board on Thursday night for pre-submission review. 
MINUTES

Mr. Cunningham moved to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting of October 18, 2021 as amended. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. The motion carried 4-0-1 with Mr. Degen abstaining.
Ms. Pine adjourned the meeting at 8:40pm. 

Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk


respectfully submitted:   











Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant
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